

Jody G. Holthaus District Extension Agent Livestock and Natural Resources

Advocates in Unlikely Places

It's been a rough winter, spring and summer for those of us in Agriculture. Besides battling the weather and bad markets, we are getting hit from all sides with various issues. If it's not GMO debates, tariffs, it's fake meat or all the crazy fake milk's. The list of issues is really exhausting!

When my sister came to visit, she shared her church bulletin. It really made my day!

I would like to share what Father Anthony Smith, of St John the Evangelist Church in Watertown Connecticut had to say.

"For most of us the weather is either a great pleasure when it's sunny or a bit of a nuisance when it rains. But for our farmers, the weather is always on their mind and it's cooperation is essential for their livelihood...

For our farmers it is an important and busy time as they plant their fields in hopes they will yield a bountiful crop. Perhaps it is a good time to give thanks and pray for those who choose a very challenging vocation to farm the land and provide the bounty of food we enjoy every day.

Farming is hard. There are no Monday through Friday workweeks with weekends off, long lazy vacations in summer or set hours of work. It can be anxious work hoping and praying the weather cooperates. It requires physical labor, knowledge of science and skill in the latest technology. But most of it requires a great love for the land and God's creatures. It is a noble vocation indeed for we all benefit from the labor of a few. ...".

Thank you Father Anthony! He really seems to understand Agriculture and advocates for us.

I was so encouraged by his article, he is in a suburb of Waterbury Connecticut, population 108,000. There are 5900 farms in Connecticut, less than 100 dairies. For comparison's sake, there are 59,000 farms in Kansas, 290 licensed dairies. Of course the size of Connecticut is 17 times smaller than the size of Kansas, with 721,000 more people. I once saw that the state of Connecticut was roughly the size of one county in Montana. They might have more people, but I think we have more cows!



David G. Hallauer District Extension Agent Crops & Soils/Horticulture

Leaf-Spot Diseases of Tomato

If you haven't started already, now is the time to scout for tomato leaf spot diseases. We typically see a couple of diseases this time of year just as fruit get to about the size of a walnut: Septoria leaf spot and early blight.

While both will have similar brown spots on the leaves, there are minor disease differences. The spots of Septoria are smaller and typically occur before early blight, while early blight lesions are larger, often with a distorted "target" pattern of concentric circles. With both diseases, heavily infected leaves eventually turn yellow and drop. This will tend to occur from the bottom of the plant and work its way up (older leaves are more susceptible to infections than younger ones). Fortunately, there are multiple options to fight against these diseases.

You can do a lot to prevent diseases by using physical control practices like mulching, caging, or staking. All three help keep plants off the ground, making them less apt to get infected as they provide enhanced circulation and faster drying of foliage. Mulching can also help prevent splashing water from transferring disease spores to the plant.

Fungicides might be an option, especially if disease pressure is still light (it's next to impossible to control heavy infestations of these diseases). Coverage of both the upper and lower leaf surfaces is essential for control. Be ready to reapply a fungicide after rainfall.

While there are many products available, be sure you read and follow label instructions. For example, products labeled for tomato that contain the active ingredient chlorothalonil (there are many...) have a zero-day waiting period prior to harvest. Once the spray is dry – fruit can be harvested. Products that contain the active ingredient mancozeb, on the other hand, have a five-day waiting period between application and harvest (you might want to do some pre-application picking before fruit are fully red for ripening).

Make a mental note now to implement rotation in to your disease control toolbox for next year as well. Rotation is a great strategy whether you have disease pressure or not, but can be especially helpful in situations where diseases have caused problems. Your garden space may be too small to make it work well, but try to rotate tomatoes to a location that hasn't had tomatoes or one of their relatives (pepper, potato, eggplant) for several years.

For more on these diseases, pick up a copy of *Tomato Leaf and Fruit Diseases and Disorders*, available online at https://www.bookstore.ksre.ksu.edu/pubs/L721.pdf or by request from your District Extension Office. It gives a great overview of the disease, including color pictures to aid in disease identification. It also has a chart of control products separated by active ingredient for your reference. Always be sure to read and follow label directions.